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11 December 2012 
 

at 1.00 pm 
 

in Committee Room C, 
Civic Centre, Hartlepool 

 
 
 
 
MEMBERS:  LICENSING ACT SUB-COMMITTEE: 
 
Councillors Gibbon, Morris and Tempest 
 
 
 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 
 
 
2. TO RECEIVE ANY DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST BY MEMBERS 
 
 
 
3. ITEMS FOR DECISION 
 

3.1 Application for a new premises licence, Vicky’s Convenience Store,  
 36 Mulgrave Road, Hartlepool -  Assistant Director, Regeneration and 

Planning 
 
 
 

LICENSING ACT SUB-COMMITTEE 
AGENDA 
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Report of: Assistant Director, Regeneration & Planning  
 
Subject: APPLICATION FOR A NEW PREMISES LICENCE, 
 VICKY’S CONVENIENCE STORE, 36 MULGRAVE 

ROAD, HARTLEPOOL 
 
 
 
1. PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
1.1 To consider an application for a new premises licence in respect of Vicky’s 

Convenience Store, 36 Mulgrave Road, Hartlepool. 
 
 
2. SUMMARY OF APPLICATION 
 
2.1 Applicant: Mr Suvaissan Savarimuthu 
 

Premises: 36 Mulgrave Road 
Hartlepool 

  TS26 8EB 
 
2.2 The applicant has applied for the following activities: - 

 
Supply of Alcohol (Off Sales)  
 
Monday to Saturday    09:00 – 22:00 
Sunday     10:00 – 21:00 
  
A copy of the application is attached as Appendix 1. 

 
        
3. BACKGROUND 
 
3.1 The application has been advertised in the prescribed manner and 

representations have been received from Hartlepool Borough Council Trading 
Standards department, Cleveland Police, a local trader and three Ward 
Councillors (attached as Appendices 2 - 5). In addition to this two petitions 
were also submitted containing a total of 213 names (attached as 
Appendices 6 and 7). 

 
3.2 The representation from Trading Standards relates to a request for the 

applicant to agree to the imposition of a number of conditions onto the licence 
designed to reduce the possibility of sales of alcohol to children. At the time of 
writing this report the applicant had failed to agree to such conditions. 

 
3.3 The other objections collectively refer to the potential impact of granting the 

application on the four licensing objectives of: - 
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• Prevention of Crime and Disorder 
• Public Safety 
• Prevention of Public Nuisance 
• Protection of Children from Harm 

 
3.4 Among the issues specifically raised by the objectors are a potential for the 

return of anti social behaviour that had previously been prevalent in the area 
and a possible increase in underage sales. 

 
 
4. ISSUES 
 
4.1 As relevant representations have been received within the prescribed time 

period a hearing must be held for Members to consider the application (unless 
all parties agree a hearing is unnecessary). 

 
4.2 The premises to which this application relates has previously been a butchers 

and most recently a fruit and vegetable shop which closed early in 2012. 
 
4.3 Having regard to the representations received, Members may take any of the 

following steps for the promotion of the licensing objectives: 
 

i) To approve the application in its entirety 
ii) To approve the application in part - with or without the addition of 

further conditions 
iii) To reject the whole or part of the application 

  
4.4 The licensing objectives are: 
 

i) The prevention of crime and disorder 
ii) Public safety 
iii) The prevention of public nuisance, and 
iv) The protection of children from harm 
 

4.5 Members are reminded that they must only consider those aspects of the 
licence application that are relevant to the representations received. 

 
 
5. RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
5.1 That Members consider the representations made by applicant and the 

objectors and determine what aspects, if any, of the application should be 
granted and, if appropriate, what conditions, if any, should be attached. 
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Objections to Proposed Licence at 36 Mulgrave Road  
 
Dear Sir, 
 
As Sergeant for the South and Central Neighbourhood Policing Team I would 
like to table my objections to the proposed alcohol licence at the above 
named address. 
 
Whenever I hear about a new licence being sought in our wards, I have 
immediate concern as to how that may affect the quality of life of the many 
residents who my Police Officers and PCSO’s support in their 
neighbourhoods. 
 
I will refer to each of the licencing objectives as I list the concerns of myself 
and my colleagues. 
 
Prevention of Crime and Disorder. 
 
The proposed site is situated towards the South-West boundary of the busiest 
of our six policing wards. I have experienced officers assigned to that ward 
who work diligently to ensure that crime and anti-social behaviour is policed 
robustly. Massive improvements have taken place over the years through 
partnership working, but historically any establishment that sells alcohol will 
always be a catalyst for retail theft and anti-social behaviour usually driven by 
alcohol abuse. There are other retail outlets nearby that sell alcohol, and 
another one situated way from the heart of Victoria Ward will only add to the 
pressures of policing a very busy ward. 
 
Prevention of Public Nuisance 
 
As previously stated premises that sell alcohol have major potential to attract 
groups of people who will cause anti-social behaviour. Unlike other off 
licences that form part of a precinct of shops, this proposal relates to a single 
shop in very close proximity to residential homes. If the licence is granted it 
would be highly likely that these residents would be severely affected by noise 
made by persons both using and loitering near to the store. 
 
Public Safety 
 
Historically off licenses have been a target for criminals. With this premises 
being a retail outlet not immediately surrounded by other stores the staff and 
customers using the store could be at potential risk from crime and public 
disorder. 
 
Protection of Children from Harm 
 
Licence holders have a massive responsibility in ensuring that the licensing 
objectives are met, with none more important than protecting children from 
harm. The proposed location is on a street corner in a quieter location than 
most similar outlets. As the premises is further away from the heart of Victoria 
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Ward I feel that young people intent on acquiring alcohol could easily be 
tempted to target the store staff and customers in order to pressurise adults 
into purchasing alcohol for them.       
 
I would urge the licensing committee to take my concerns seriously as I feel 
that this ward does not need another off licence premises. 
 
Should the decision be to grant a licence I would ask for consideration to tailor 
the licensing hours to be set sensibly to allow residents some respite during 
quality family time on an evening. This would further allow me to ensure a 
reasonable level of policing cover rather than the risk of my units being 
stretched to unacceptable levels. 
 
Yours Sincerely 
 
Dave Halliday 
Sgt 778 
Neighbourhood Policing Sgt      
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16th November 2012 
 
Dear Ian, 
 
The three councillors of Victoria Ward would like to lodge an objection 
to the proposal to have an 09:00 - 22:00 Off Licence in the former 
greengrocer's shop at 36 Mulgrave Road. 
 
We have been approached by a number of residents in the Mulgrave Road 
area who are anxious that the granting of an off licence to these 
premises will result in groups of young people hanging around the shop 
at unsociable hours, drinking and causing a nuisance. 
 
Previously, when Victoria Wines operated a similar licence on the 
opposite side of the road, residents were continually beset by anti-
social behaviour; children pestering adults going into the store to get 
them to buy drink; noise and disturbance from gangs of youths roaming 
the area in an intoxicated state and petty crime. We understand that a 
400+ signature petition is already circulating so this will give you an 
indication of the strength of feeling against the proposal from local 
residents. 
 
We have worked very hard with Residents' Associations and Neighbourhood 
Police Teams to ensure that the area is a safer, better place to live 
and we share the anxieties that residents and police have that 
permitting a development of this type will result in a rise in crime 
and antisocial behaviour, not to mention the danger to children of 
underage drinking. 
 
We hope that the Licensing Committee will take these objections into 
account when they consider the application. 
 
Cllr Pam Hargreaves, Cllr Carl Richardson, Cllr Chris Simmons Victoria 
Ward Councillors " 
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